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Introduction

    The Serpent-Dragon Tarot combines world-wide symbolic images of serpents and
dragons, the Hebrew alphabet, and the traditional meaning of the tarot cards. The basis
of each card is a Hebrew letter around which a serpent or dragon is woven to enhance
the meaning of the card.
     The Hebrew alphabet has 22 letters, which are assigned to the 22 paths of the
Cabalistic Tree. Some people have tried to assign the 22 major arcana cards to these 22
paths,  but I believe that the cards have no correspondence to the paths. Each Hebrew
letter  has  an  image,  dating  back  to  ancient  times,  and  each  image  has  a  certain
meaning.  With a few images the meaning has been lost  over time.  I  have assigned
letters to the cards in a way that extends the meaning of each image. I have included an
esoteric explanation of both the value of the Hebrew letter and the meaning of the tarot
card. 
     Originally the major arcana had no particular order, but in time all the printers kept
themselves to the order of cards that we know today. Why did this happen? I believe that
an esoteric order arranged cards in a particular way, relating them to the Hebrew letters,
and  probably  also  to  numerology.  I  came  to  this  conclusion  because  I  found  some
striking similarities between the meaning of the Hebrew letters and the corresponding
tarot card.  Even if  all  this  is  just  coincidence, the Serpent-Dragon Tarot is  a tool  of
learning. It does not offer a full explanation, but rather gives you the keys to further
study and understanding.

1. The Magician
     Aleph

     The card shows a serpent with wings, forming the shape of the letter Aleph. The
serpent is sliding out from a crown, which stands for the Highest Sephiroth, Kether, the
Crown. The first path on the Cabalistic Tree is between Kether and Chokmah. Like the
serpent on the card, energy emanates from the Crown to Chokmah.
     The image of  the Hebrew letter  Aleph is  an ox.  The ox indicates plowing,  the
penetration of  the earth (the female)  by the plow (the male).  It  has  a clear  sexual
meaning.  The penetration can also  be seen as the Divine Spirit  descending into the
primeval waters, which it penetrates and impregnates. Thus Aleph corresponds with the
Magician whose energy is mainly male. As Spirit he comes from Heaven and descends
into the earth as the posture of his arms indicates. (Both the Magician and Aleph.)
     As a symbol Aleph represents unity, origin, power, continuity and stability.
     On the human level Aleph represents Divine Man.
     By the form of its letter it indicates its function as a link between the upper and lower
world, heaven and earth, just as with the Magician.
     Aleph as unity contains in itself duality, as it is also seen in its form. It links the
primeval source with everything that emanates from it.
    The numerical value of Aleph is 111 (Aleph + Lamed + Peh: 1 + 30 + 80 = 111). The
number 111 contains the trinity; and it is also the constant of the magic square of six.
111 = 1 + 10 +100. In this  sense Aleph contains  the one in  units,  in  tens and in
hundreds. Symbolically this means that Aleph combines the divine, the spiritual and the
physical world. Or, 1 is the Point, the Ain Soph Aur (= the Unlimited Light); 10 is the Tree
of Life with its 10 Sephiroth (= the power vessels in which consciousness of the Universe
expresses itself); and 100 is physical man in the physical world.



    The shape of Aleph is composed of two Yods and a dividing line which stands for the
letter Vau). This gives another numerical value: 10 + 10 + 6 + 25. The number 26 is the
value of the tetragrammatron YHVH, or Jehovah, the name of the Lord, who is the Great
Magician.

2. The High Priestess
     Beth

     The card shows a dragon enclosed in a glass vessel, a typical alchemical image. The
vessel  is  sealed off  because  the alchemist  warns not  to  let  the  dragon,  or  Mercury,
escape from the vessel. Mercury stands for the life force enclosed in the human body
(vessel). In the same way the High Priestess is the vessel for the Light within her. Beth is
the path between Kether and Binah.
     The image of the Hebrew letter Beth (Baith, Beith) is a house, a tent, a dwelling. The
house is the dwelling of (the body of) man in the world of duality and illusion. A house
also gives protection and shelter. A house is a containing form. In the spiritual sense it
contains the Light, the Spirit. 
     By its form, a house has always been the symbol of the female. The High Priestess is
the House in which the Spirit resides. She is the Virgin Goddess, the Virgin Mary, the
ocean of virgin matter.
     Beth as a house also is the Sanctuary, the Temple, the Gnosis (Knowledge).

3. The Empress
     Gimel

     The card shows Ouroboros, more or less in the form of the letter Gimel. Within the
circle are the Sun, the constellations and three wheat stalks to refer to the formation of
Nature by the now pregnant Goddess, or the Empress. Gimel is the path between Kether
and Tiphereth (in the middle of the Tree). The abyss on the card refers to the Abyss
between the Binah-Chokmah and Geburah-Chesed. The path of Gimel runs across this
Abyss.
     The image of Gimel (Gimmal, Guimel) is a camel. The camel is the riding animal for
the desert. It brings the traveler  from one place to another, thus linking those two places
together. It links Kether and Tiphereth which are connected by the longest path on the
Tree. 
     As the camel moves steadily forward, Gimel allows for continuity of movement and
form. The same we find with the Empress as  she emanates Nature in  a continuous
movement.
     Ouroboros is a universal symbol, known in many cultures of the spirit of Nature where
everything happens in circular movements.

4. The Emperor
     Daleth

    The card shows the letter Daleth in the center of a wheel in the form of Ouroboros
which by its nature emanates and unifies the Four Elements whose signs are shown in
the four quadrants of the circle.
     The image of Daleth is a gate, an entrance, and an exit. Therefore Daleth is at the
center of the wheel, of the cross, in the card. The Four Elements continuously change
over from one into another, but only by going into the center of this movement one will
find the door to another dimension. Through this gate one goes into the inner self, into
the outer world, or into any universe.
     For  the  initiated  person  Daleth  is  the  gate  or  entrance  to  the  inner  Light,  to



Knowledge and Wisdom, to order and structure, and to a new foundation on which new
life can be built.

5. The High Priest
He

     The card shows a bishop’s scepter mirroring the letter He, depicted inside the spiral.
     The image of the letter He is a window. The letter stems from a root that means “to
breathe” in the sense of allowing air and light. To see and to breath are two vital aspects
of life.
     A window allows light and air to come in. It is an opening by which the light outside
can reach us.
     The same symbolism applies to the Hierophant, who transfers energy (“breath”) from
the spiritual plane to the material plane. This was the original function of a priest. Alas,
today few priest are able to do it.

6. The Lovers
     Vau

     The card shows an ancient fresco from the Middle East in which Adam and Eve are
around the Tree of Life, which is depicted as a mushroom tree. It was an allusion to the
use of psycho-active mushrooms. I have shaped the serpent here in the form of the
letter Vau.
     The image of the letter Vau (Vav, Wav, Waw) is a nail or hook. Both have the function
of fixing something.
     The nail’s function is joining two parts together. In several esoteric teachings it is said
that  Adam and  Eve  originally  were  one  being,  that  in  very  ancient  times  man  was
androgynous.

7. The Chariot
Zayin 

     The cad shows the letter Zayin in a large format, containing the seven chakras and
the Kundalini which has descended the spine and is now resting at the bottom of it. A
flaming sword touches the tail of the Kundalini.
     The image of the letter Zayin (Zain, Zein) is a sword. The sword is a weapon to
attack, to defend, to cut into.
    After man became conscious of his true origin, by eating from the Tree of Good and
Evil, the God-Creator, or the Demiurg for the Gnostics, expelled man from Paradise. He
put a Cherubim with a flaming sword at the entrance of Paradise. The sword reminds us
that the androgynous nature of man (when in the Garden of Eden) is now cut in two,
resulting in the male and female sexes of mankind.
     Zayin is regarded as the generating and ruling principle over universal movement. In
this movement it learns to control its opposites by function of the will. In this way it
corresponds with the Chariot. The Chariot is a vehicle and is the symbol of the human
body. It is pulled by two sphinxes or horses, indicating the two sexes, and the 
importance of controlling the movement of the chariot-body.

8. Justice
Cheth

     The card shows a scene from an ancient Egyptian fresco. The sun god Ra, in the form
of a cat, is cutting off the head of the serpent Aphophys, which represents the darkness.



This  is  how the  Egyptians  viewed  cosmic  justice,  and  it  is  a  refection  of  it  on  the
mundane level. The letter Cheth is on the tree stem.
     The image of the letter Cheth (Hheth, Hhaith) is a hedge, a fence. The fence has
several meanings in this card. It is the fence of paradise, from which man had been
expelled. Now he is outside the fence.
     The fence has also the meaning of the enveloping the human spirit and soul by a
human body. Up to now man has lived in his ethereal bodies. After being expelled from
paradise man directed his attention outwards, into the physical world, where he made
himself a vehicle, a physical body.
     Hhaith is the word for the profession of a tailor; and hiyeth is the action of sewing.
Both word imply the making of a garment. In the spiritual sense a robe is the symbol of
the physical body.  The soul has taken on a physical body like man dresses himself with a
garment.
     Cheth also symbolizes universal equilibrium, the reservoir of energy, the action of
breathing  the  vital  breath,  the  law  of  attraction  and  repulsion.  The  balance  in  the
opposing energies in the Universe and their dualistic laws (symbolized by the action of
sewing) can be found in the meaning of the traditional name of the Justice card.

9. The Hermit
     Teth

     The card shows an oil lamp with a serpent as the wick, in the form of the letter Teth.
     The image of the letter Teth (Theith, Teith) is the coiling of a serpent. It represents
potential  power,  like  a  serpent just  before  striking.  The power has been built  up,  is
contained, and then is released. In some old tarot decks, we find a serpent at the foot of
the Hermit. The power we are speaking of here is spiritual awareness which builds up in
man, and is then released to create an heightened awareness in order to remind him of
his divine origin. 
     Theth is telling us that a spiritual power (the Kundalini) has descended into our
bodies over the course of involution, and is now resting, coiled up,at the base of the
spine. When the time is right Kundalini will rise up again.

10. The Wheel of Fortune
Yod

     The shows a serpent in the form of a spiral with a wheel in the background. A wheel
is often the symbol for the universal movement, but actually everything moves in spirals.
When the movement has reached its beginning point again, it has gained experience, and
thus cannot really join its starting point. It can only move in spirals. Yod has been drawn
in the center of the wheel.
     The image of the letter Yod (Yood) is  hand with stretched fingers. The hand is the
symbol of power, of creative and directed energy that maintains individual existence. It is
the same hand that turns the wheel of existence, or the Wheel of Fortune, in the tarot.
   The open hand is the synbol of the micrososmos and microcosmic man. The closed
hand is the symbol of the Center, The Unity out of which everything has emanated, and
around which everything revolves.
     The Yod is the smallest letter, and as a point it refers to the primal vibration of the
universe. It represents a point of movement and is turning on itself, thus relating with
the image of the Wheel.

11. Strength
Kaph

     The card shows the letter Kaph in the form of a hand coming out of a rock. The hand



holds a little serpent.
     The image of the letter Kaph (Caph, Kaf) is the palm of a hand. It refers to the
acceptance of whatever is coming to you. When you have studied the cycles of the Wheel
of Life, and of good and bad luck,  you will accept them both because you know that
good and bad are only relative terms and have no existence on their own.. It is important
to understand their inherent energies or power, and why they arise in life. Acceptance of
both the good and bad things in life gives the opportunity to not spill any energy, as
would be done by going against the laws of the universe. It brings you more power. By
holding your own power, or strength, in (the palm of) your hand, you can learn how to
use it in the most appropriate way.
     Kaph also stands for the divine force we receive, hold and channel or direct through
ourselves.

12. The Hanged Man
Lamed

     The card shows an alchemical image representing the crucified serpent, a symbol for
the fixation of the volatile. The volatile refers to the spiritual. The Sun and Moon refer to
the soul and spirit. The serpent is in the form of the letter Lamed. The cross on which the
serpent has been nailed is in the form of the Greek letter Tau. The vertical beam of this
cross  is  shaped  with  a  double  spiral,  referring  to  Ida  and  Pingala,  the  two  energy
channels that entwine around the spine. The cross sits on top of a skull. This refers to the
hill Golgotha, where Jesus was crucified. 
     The image of the letter lamed is an ox-goad, and is considered to have no further
meaning.
     In the esoteric tradition lamed is completion in the sense that it lifts man to a higher
level. The literal meaning of the word lamed is “he who teaches others”. Jesus, who died
on the cross, Odin/Wodan who was hanged on the world tree Ygdrasil, and Buddha who
became enlightened under the Boddhisvata tree all taught others about their experience.
The teachings of Lamed refer to knowledge of all experiences on the physical plane. This
is the knowledge that is necessary to attain detachment from this world, making  a
bridge to the Other World by means of sacrifice.

13. Death
Mem

     The card shows a skull with a crawling serpent in the form of the letter Mem.
     The image of the letter mem is water. He traditional meaning of Mem is the mother,
the origin, the sea, the waters, and everything that is fertile. Mem is the reformer of life
by successive transformation and by the changes it causes. Mem assures movement of
life. Death is a vital element in the process of life.
     Water brings life, but it also brings death. When water does not flow it becomes a
suffocating pool. Rigidity leads to death. Dissolution liberates.

14. Temperance
Nun

     The card shows a caduceus with a winged solar disk on top. Two serpents, Ida and
Pingala, wind around the central axis, or spine.
     The image of the letter Nun (Noon, Noun) is a fish. A fish is one with its environment
and has a spherical way of perception. This is a reference to the astral body and astral
world, its symbol always has been the element Water. (By contrast the element Earth
refers to the physical plane.)
     Nun refers to universal life, changing continuously but always remaining the same,
just as the flowing of water. 



15. The Devil
Samech

     The card shows a central pillar around which a snake is coiled. It has a head at both
sides, representing duality, which is further symbolized by the Moon and the Sun.
     The image of the letter Samech (Sameck) is a prop, a support. Samech is both that
what strains the string of the bow, and the humming of the string. Samech is also the
hissing  of  a  snake,  the  physical  life  force,  the  egotistic  impulses,  and the  seductive
instincts. Giving way to the lower energies and the snake pulls you down. However they
can be transformed, and then the snake will pull you upwards.
     As a prop it is the life force that sustains everything, through that process it links the
above with the below. The prop is also the spinal column through which the life fluidum
flows and the Kundalini serpent rises.

16. The Tower
A’Ain

     The card shows a snake being tramped by a foot.
     The image of  the  letter  A’ain  (Ain)  is  an  eye.  It  signifies  the  Source  and the
Nothingness out of which everything has emanated. It is also destruction by antagonism.
It is expressed by wind and heavy sounds, and especially  the image of emptiness.
     A’Ain  is  the principle  of  the  individual’s  revolt  through materialism and putting
importance on sensory satisfaction.
     It relates to the Tower in the sense that when the divine Light comes from one’s inner
Source  (which  is  Emptiness)  it  will  cause  a  rupture  in  the  material  walls  one  has
constructed in his life, the walls which have kept the divine Light from shining through.

17. The Star
Pe

     The card shows a dragon, as its eye opens a star comes forth from it. The entire
composition has the shape of the letter Pe. The upper part of the letter Pe in the card is
composed of stars, to represent the heavens. The vertical part has water drops, these
represent not only the water element of this card, but also the fertilization of the land
(the bottom part) by the energy (water) from the spiritual realms (the heavens).
     The image of the letter Pe (Pay, Phe, peh) is a mouth which is usually considered to
be nothing more than a resemblance of the shape of the letter, with no special meaning.
But  the  mouth  can be considered as  an  opening  out  of  which  breath  comes.  When
lightning broke down the Tower, an opening in the soul emerged, through which the Light
of the Higher Self shines forth. Here man finally perceives his higher being and brings his
consciousness in alignment with it. When consciousness remains in this brilliant light, the
light itself becomes a well out of which energy, light, knowledge and wisdom are flowing.
A well is like a mouth in the earth, giving us the water of life.
    

18. The Moon
Tsade

     The card shows The letter Tsade in a moon, with a hydra underneath.
     The image of the latter Tsade is a small swath. Tsade symbolizes both the hierarchical
distribution and the universal matter in its crystallization. It is also the refuge of the
being towards which the hopes are directed. Tsade can be considered as the creation of
the physical, the senses and the illusions. Sometimes it is shown as the expression of the



Divine Mother.
    

19. The Sun
Qoph

     On the card is a Sun dragon.
     The image of the letter Qoph (Koof, Qof) is the back of the head. When the last wall
has been torn down, the last veil  torn away, the last spot of darkness removed, the
Kundalini will rise up along the spine to the back of the head. Then illumination happens.
The Light shines from within. The inner Sun has been realized.
    Another image of Qoph is the ax. The ax has always been regarded as a divine tool
because the ax is used for splitting. In the spiritual sense splitting releases energy which
lies in or behind the split object. Therefore the ax, and especially the double headed ax,
was used to indicate divine revelation or enlightenment.
     The Greek god Zeus once swallowed Metis (whose name means wisdom). It was said
that she would one day give birth to a son who would be greater than Zeus, who would
depose him as he himself had done with Kronos. But, after Zeus had swallowed Metis, he
got a terrible headache. Hepheastos, the smith god, relieved him by splitting open his
cranium with an ax. When the skull burst open, a fierce maiden in armor holding a spear
suddenly jumped out. This was Athene. This story is about the opening of the head or
crown chakra.

20. Judgment
Resh

     The card shows a winged serpent shedding its skin.
     The image of the letter Resh is a head. In the head the inner Light is now shining and
illuminating the entire being of man. Resh refers to the divine forces, the totality of the
universe, to cosmic life everywhere and in everything.
     Resh is the movement of things by destruction and generation. The old is left behind
and the new comes forth.

21. The World
Shin

     The card shows a winding serpent with wings. It is crowned with the letter Shin. The
winged and crowned serpent is an alchemical image of spiritual attainment. 
     The image of the letter Shin is a tooth. The form of this letter refers to the three roots
of the molars. Shin has also its traditional meaning of the Cosmic Fire or the Fiery Spirit,
the Holy Spirit. Because the tooth or the molar refers to the taking of food, to eating, to
taking in, it indicates, in combination with its other meaning, the reception of Cosmic
Fire. It is the influx of the Holy Spirit that flowed into the heads of the Apostles, shown
as a flame above each of their heads.
     He body has taken in the Fiery Spirit. This Fire or Shin is the dynamic movement in
the Universe and its active and expansive forces. With this fire one dances on the World.
Shin is the movement of everything that exists. Shin vivifies all beings great or small. It
is the Cosmic Snake or the Cosmic Dragon.
     The shape of Shin also refers to the Trintiy, here in its fiery aspect, the descending
Dove. Its shape is composed of three Vau’s, placed next to each other, giving the number
666, which is the number of the Sun, and also of the Beast of the Book of Revelation of



John. The number 666 is not evil as it is often thought, it is a number of mystery.
     The three flames in the letter Shin are also explained as being representations of the
Od or the active force of life, the Ob or the passive force of life, and the Aur or the
balancing force of life.

22. The Wise man
Tau

     The card shows a serpent encircling an egg, a symbol of the universal life force
encompassing the Universe, also a symbol for the enlightened and liberated man.
    The image of the latter Tau (Tav) is a cross mark. The cross is a very ancient symbol,
its most basic meaning is that of the division of the universe into four directions, by this
it encloses the universe in its entirety. 
     Tau is regarded as a symbol for the absolute, the perfection of creation. Tau is the
summary of everything in everything.
     As the hundreds in the Hebrew alphabet represent the physical world, Tau, as the last
letter, represents the furthest development in the physical world. Its numerical value is
400, and it is used to indicate infinity. 


